

New York Times Company v. Sullivan (1964)

The Supreme Court decision that arose during the Civil Rights Movement and protected freedom of the press

Background

During the 1960s, African-American activists across the United States fought for civil rights. Although the Supreme Court overturned the "separate but equal" doctrine in *Brown v. Board of Education* (1954), many Southern states avoided desegregating schools and public facilities, and **de** *facto* segregation persisted in the North. Across the nation, activists used direct-action tactics like **boycotts** and **sit-ins** to fight for change. Local white segregationists and police clashed with these activists, sometimes violently.

One of these activists was Martin Luther King Jr. The press gave him significant favorable coverage, and his praise for the growing sit-in movement influenced many people. In early 1960, Georgia law enforcement used an Alabama warrant to arrest King for tax fraud. There was no evidence to prove he violated the law. To cover his legal fees, a group of allies purchased a full-page advertisement in the *New York Times* asking for donations. The ad, titled "Heed Their Rising Voices," ran on March 29, 1960. It described actions taken against student protesters and attacks on King.

The ad contained several unintentional errors, including false descriptions of police actions in Alabama against a student sit-in. The *Times* sold few papers in Alabama—394 of the 650,000 daily copies—but a local paper published a high-profile editorial complaining that the ad contained lies. A copy of the paper made its way to the desk of the mayor of the city of Montgomery (the Alabama state capitol), who shared it with the commissioner of public affairs, L.B. Sullivan.

Facts

The ad did not mention any official by name, but Sullivan believed descriptions of the Montgomery police referred to him. Specifically, he focused on a passage that referred to the police padlocking an on-campus dining hall to starve student protestors out, which never actually happened. He claimed that the references to the police, especially in the context of incorrect information, negatively reflected on him and would damage his reputation. Sullivan filed a **libel** suit against the *Times*.

Judge Walter Burgwyn Jones first heard the case on November 1, 1960. The day before the trial, he attended the town's Civil War festival and reenacted the swearing-in of Jefferson Davis as president of the Confederacy. At the trial, some spectators wore Confederate uniforms and carried pistols from the ongoing Civil War celebrations. These celebrations were not uncommon in Montgomery at the time, especially with the approach of the Civil War's 100th anniversary in 1961. An all-white, male jury judged the case.

SUPREME COURT HISTORICAL SOCIETY / Incorporating Rights 1953-1969

Alabama, and many other states at the time, had strict libel laws before the decision in *Sullivan*. A **plaintiff** could receive "general damages"—win a libel lawsuit —without having to show that an individual's speech had actually harmed them (damaged their reputation). If a jury simply found that someone's speech was about "and concerning" someone (which was exceptionally easy to prove), then the law presumed that the words were false *and* malicious.

A jury in state court ruled in favor of Sullivan and ordered the *Times* to pay \$500,000 in damages (about \$5.2 million in 2024)—had it not eventually won the case, this amount might have been enough to close the newspaper down. The Alabama State Supreme Court affirmed the jury's decision on August 30, 1962, and the *Times* appealed to the Supreme Court of the United States.

Issues

- 1. Does the First Amendment protect statements that unintentionally contain false information?
- 2. Does Alabama's libel law violate the First Amendment's protections of free press and free speech?

Summary

The Court held that Alabama's libel law violated the First Amendment. In his unanimous opinion, Justice William J. Brennan wrote that "**actual malice**" is required for libel. This means that there was knowledge of falsehood and intent to use it for harm. The Court decided there was no evidence of actual malice from the *Times*. The opinion also stated that the advertisement addressed a major public issue of the time, and therefore was the kind of speech protected by the First Amendment. Issuing unlimited fines as a punishment for unintentional inaccuracies, the opinion noted, restricts free speech and press. According to Justice Brennan, "under such a rule, would-be critics may be deterred from voicing their criticism" of public officials because they are afraid of being fined. Finally, the Court reasoned there was **insufficient** evidence to prove that the allegedly libelous statements in the ad were about Sullivan.

Precedent Set

Sullivan revolutionized the Court's interpretation of the First Amendment and was an important win for the *Times* and the press overall. The case acknowledged that criticism of government and public officials is a protected aspect of free speech and a natural consequence of the "uninhibited, robust, and wide-open" debate that comes with democracy. Because of *Sullivan*, news outlets can report freely about public officials without fear of being sued for damages. The "actual malice" rule is the standard for libel judgments, shielding the press from lawsuits for unintentional factual errors that are an unavoidable reality of publishing.

Additional Context

The impact of *Sullivan* was at that time as important to the Civil Rights Movement as it was to freedom of the press. At the time, white segregationists engaged in massive resistance to protest

SUPREME COURT HISTORICAL SOCIETY / Incorporating Rights 1953-1969

desegregation efforts like the Montgomery Bus Boycott and the *Brown v. Board of Education* decision. They used a variety of methods to oppose integration, including public school closures, **white primaries**, and **Citizens' Councils.** Libel attacks became a massive resistance strategy. Newspapers played a pivotal role in educating the country about civil rights, so segregationists used lawsuits to silence pro-integration media. Shortly after Sullivan sued for the "Heed Their Rising Voices" ad, subsequent articles about the city of Birmingham—"Fear and Hatred Grip Birmingham" and "Race Issues Shake Alabama Structure"—prompted a slew of hate mail and four more libel suits against the *Times*. As a result, the paper banned its reporters from the state for the next two and a half years. *Sullivan* "permitted the press to report fully and freely on the civil rights movement." This coverage played an important role in educating the public and contributed to the passing of legislation, notably the **Voting Rights Act of 1965**.

Vocabulary

- **Defacto** segregation segregation "in practice," as opposed to de jure segregation, which is "by law."
- **Boycott** to stop buying or using.
- **Sit-ins** a protest method, first used by students in Greensboro, North Carolina, where African Americans would sit in a "whites-only" section of a public space.
- **Massive resistance** the widespread opposition of many white southerners to the Supreme Court's decision in *Brown v. Board of Education* (1954). In 1956, two years after *Brown*, the overwhelming majority of Southern congressmen and senators signed the "Southern Manifesto," a document that condemned the decision.
- White primaries an election that was only open to white voters
- **Citizens' Councils** organizations formed to counter desegregation.
- Libel a legal action taken for harm to one's reputation
- **Plaintiff** a person who brings a suit to court.
- Voting Rights Act of 1965 outlawed discriminatory voting practices adopted in many southern states after the Civil War, including literacy tests, as a prerequisite to voting.

Discussion Questions

- 1. How did civil rights activists and political leaders challenge segregation during the 1950s and 1960s?
- 2. Why was Martin Luther King Jr. arrested for tax fraud if there was no evidence?
- 3. How does *Sullivan* protect freedom of the press?
- 4. *Sullivan* has been described as "arguably the most important First Amendment case in history." Why is *Sullivan* so important for free press?
- 5. How did Sullivan impact the Civil Rights Movement?

Special thanks to scholar Helen Knowles-Gardener for her review, feedback, and additional information.